Blindern Barnestuer 
Daily routines
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Dear Parents:

The first time parents relinquish part of the responsibility for the nurturance and care of a child to other adults is often when a child begins playschool.  Therefore, it is important for those of us working in the playschool to create an environment of trust and security.

This document is a guide for understanding how we wish to carry out the day at playschool, and what we prioritise in our work with respect to values and perspectives.

During the adjustment period, the child will be assigned a contact person who will be his or her “base” in the new circumstances.  The first days at playschool are important with respect to setting the foundation for enjoyment of his/her time there.

The child needs much contact with adults in the adjustment period.  The contact person will be the one providing the child’s daily care to the extent possible.  The goal for the contact person is to read and interpret the child’s signals.  Therefore he or she will be the adult who knows the child best and with whom the child develops a sense of trust and security.

The contact person becomes the child’s link between playschool and home.  He or she is responsible for ensuring that the transition is not viewed as a breach, but rather as an expansion of opportunities for contact and new experiences.  It is important that the child’s separation from his or her parents is gradual and that he or she learns that separation leads to reunion.

Set routines at playschool are important for the child.  They help the child to understand what is going to happen afterwards, which helps develop a concept of time.  Children learn through experience and repetition, so daily activities are just as important as thematic work through planned activities.  A set daily routine also helps the child develop a sense of the length of a day and thereby understand when the parents will return.

We wish to maintain structure within the sections while at the same time give the children time and space for playing.  We try to create the conditions for stimulation of children’s creative nature and independence, while also teaching them to show respect and consideration for each other.  It is just as important for the parents to show respect and be good role models for the children.  However, rules and boundaries should not hinder laughter and joy.

The expectations and boundaries we set for the children will always be selected from a holistic perspective.  We are flexible in terms of:

· The age and maturity of the child

· The situation of the individual child as well as the whole group

· Individual levels of accomplishment

Joy and humour are important.  It takes very little to please small children.  By seeing and recognizing small and big moments, as well as events that are funny, odd or positive, we are able to create an environment within the group which takes care of happiness and humour.  All in all, happiness is found in various experiences, for example: waking up in the morning and after a nap, playing around the table freely, singing together, going for walks together, accompanying one to the office and exploring everything on the way there, being given raisins or cookies, etc.

The child has his/her emotional basis at home.  The bond between parents and children is the foundation for development of identity, self-esteem, trust and independence.  The child is given possibilities for further development at the playschool.  The perspectives are widened as  the child has new experiences and develops other close relationships to both children and adults.

Daily Routine    

The daily routine may vary a little from section to section, depending on the different internal cultures and factors.  We try to set up a daily routine in which there is time for the child to manage him/herself: eat, find clothing, dress and undress, and wash hands.  These types of accomplishments are important for younger and older children.

The times below are estimates:

0-3 years section                                                                 3-5 years section

07:45  Playschool opens                                                      07:45  Playschool opens

           Play outside or inside                                                           Play outside or inside

09:30  Planned Activities                                                     09:30  Planned Activities


Cleaning   




                     Cleaning


Wash hands                                                                          Group Gathering









         Wash Hands

10:00   First Meal

           Group Gathering (singing)

11:00 Change Diapers/Nappies


         11:00  First Meal

           Nap time
                                                                     Toilet/wash hands

           Free play for those who do not nap                                       Dress

           







         Play outside

14:00  Second Meal                                                               14:00  Second Meal


Play outside or inside                                                            Rest period


Cleaning                                                                                Play outside or inside










Cleaning

16:30  Playschool closes                                                        16:30 Playschool closes

¨

Playschool Opens

We prefer the mornings to be calm and pleasant, so that the both the child and the parents feel welcome.  If possible, we welcome the child in the entry/dressing room.  Together with the parents, we help the child commence play activities.  When several children have arrived, we go into separate rooms to create a calm environment conducive for playing.  The adults prepare activities, for ex books, puzzles, etc.  The children can largely choose what they wish to do.  We try to avoid having too many different activities at one table because it can easily become difficult for the child to concentrate.  When a child chooses to switch activities, he or she must clean up the materials utilized before beginning something new.

Play and Planned Activities 

We utilize the time before the first meal for play or planned activities either inside or outside.  We often divide ourselves into smaller groups for creative activities, water games, read aloud, etc. We have out door time in about 2 hours every day, true all the year. Once a week we go outside the Playschool, visiting places in the near environment or the forest.

The children have to have rain cloth, boots and outdoor cloths suitable for the season.

We emphasize the strengthening of play and interaction between children.  The child’s first image of him/herself is attained by viewing one’s self through the eyes of another.  The quality of play between children as well as between adults and children is important for the child to develop a positive self-image.  We believe that it is important to respect children’s play and concentration, interrupt the least possible and give time and space for play which is not directed by adults.  Some children are better at playing than others.  We try to help stimulate those children who need it.

Group Gathering

On most days we have a common collected gathering for the whole group.  The younger children’s sections conduct this around the table in conjunction with mealtimes.  The goal is to create unity within the section so that the child has joint experiences with others.  These gatherings may be marked by songs, stories, rhymes, and concentration games.  The older children’s sections allow the child to practice expressing him/herself in gatherings, listen, and receive information on what is going to happen the rest of the day.

Meals

We have two meals throughout the day.  During the first meal, the children eat the lunch consisting of bread brought from home. For the second meal, the children eat food prepared at the playschool. The sections serves 1-2 warm meals per week, and  the children are given fruit and vegetables, every day.  Blindern Barnestuer follows the National Council of nutrition, meaning that we serve plain good Norwegian food. Children who have some form of food allergy will be taken into account.

The younger children may bring cereal or baby food in jars.

We seek to have a nice atmosphere during meals.  We look around the table and talk about who is present, who is sick or absent, what we have done, future events, or other things of interest to the children. Through this activity, each child feels a sense of belonging to the group.  The child learns table manners, etiquette, and customs which are a part of our culture. The child sits together with the contact person if possible.  In this way, we can take care of and follow the child’s needs with respect to eating.  

In the younger children’s sections we sing songs towards the end of the meals.  In this way, the children are given time to finish their food.  In the sections for 3-5 year old children, the children are not required to sit at the table until all are finished eating.  However, those children who finish first should consider the children who take longer so that is a positive experience.  Often, children are allowed to join in the cleaning routines after the meal.  The empty lunchboxes are returned to their cubby holes, and the dirty dishes are placed in the washing machine.

Diaper/Nappy Changing and Toilet Routines

After the meal, the 0-3 year old children go in groups to the bathroom.  We take some time to change diapers/nappies and dress or undress the children.  We emphasize cooperation between the children and adults.  In the 3-5 year old children’s sections, the children are followed up according to individual need.

Rest/Napping

The children who need to  sleep at playschool are given such opportunity.  We always have a close cooperation with the parents.  Children in the 0-3 years sections sleep outside in their carriages or inside in travel beds/mattresses.  We always supervise the children when they are sleeping.

In the 3-5 years sections, there is a period after the second meal which is considered “quiet time”. 

Dressing and Undressing

In the 3-5 years sections, the children dress themselves to go out after they finish eating.

In the 0-3 years sections, we dress the children in small groups, so that there are not too many children in the entry/dressing room.  We help the children learn how to dress themselves.

When we return, the children go into the entry/dressing room in small groups and undress.  Children are encouraged to undress themselves.  When the child has undressed, he or she shall put on slippers and hang up outerwear and shoes.  

The older children often help the younger children.  We encourage the children to keep the dressing room tidy.  It is important that the parents help to organize the child’s possessions, so it is easier for them and us to keep track of who owns the different items.   Thus, nametags should be attached to clothing and shoes.  

In conclusion, we have sought to provide you with an overview of the child’s daily routine at playschool.  You may find more information regarding the playschool, pedagogical approaches, planned activities, priority issues, etc. in the playschool’s plan of activities and in the sections’ yearly plan.

Security

All of our employees attending first aid courses once a year. We have fire drills twice a year and all emergency exits are checked every week. We have a number of other security measures that you can read about on our website. There you will also find our emergency preparedness plan.

Blindern Barnestuers board

Each section has one elected representative (parent) at Blindern Barnestuers board.

This person will be elected at the first parentsmeeting in september

For those of you unfamiliar with the workings of Blindern Barnestuer, this means that this person are  your parental contact points. That person always recommend that concerns you may have regarding the kindergarten be directed to the leader of the section, but the elected person are also an important resource if you need someone to talk to or don't know who to contact.

They are also in charge of the "sectiondugnad", when we work together to improve the section, and will contact you when dates are set up for this. All parents (one per child) are expected to attend. 

Blinder Barnestuer is a parent-run kindergarten and we look forward to everyone's active participation! Do not hesitate to contact the elected person if you have questions - you will find telephone numbers on the parents-board in the entry/dressing-room.

Warm Regards 

Blindern Barnestuer 
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